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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:32 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Today we begin hearings to receive evidence filed in response to the direct case presented in support of the proposed negotiated service agreement between the Postal Service and Capital One Services, Inc.



This morning we will receive testimony from witnesses sponsored by the Newspaper Association of America and the National Newspaper Association.  Tomorrow we will hear from witnesses sponsored by the Office of Consumer Advocate.  This session of hearings will be completed on Friday when we will receive testimony from a witness invited to appear by the presiding officer.



No participant has requested the opportunity to conduct oral cross-examination of the National Newspaper Association Witness David.  The Commission's practice in such circumstances is to receive the direct evidence of the witness at the beginning of the day so as to minimize potential inconvenience.  Therefore, I will revise the order of appearance of today's witnesses, and we will receive the testimony of Witness David first.



However, I have one procedural item to mention.  Capital One Services, Inc. has designated an institutional response for the Office of the Consumer Advocate.  I think it best that that response is included in tomorrow's transcript before we hear testimony from OCA.



Mr. May, will you introduce the designated material as the first order of business tomorrow?



MR. MAY:  Yes, indeed.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Does anyone at this point have a procedural matter to discuss before we begin hearing testimony?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Rush, do you have two corrected copies of the testimony of Witness David?



MS. RUSH:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  And you can declare its authenticity?



MS. RUSH:  I have here two copies of Mr. David's testimony, his signed declaration of authenticity, and I am prepared to move those into evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Jeff David.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into the evidence.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. NNA-T-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



MS. RUSH:  Mr. Chairman, I had one other quick matter if you don't mind.  I'm advised that the thing for us to do with the interrogatories is to provide a separate declaration after the packet has been assembled.  We're prepared to do that.



We also have filed today as a library reference copies of Mr. David's newspapers, which had been requested by COS in one of its interrogatories.  If any party wants a declaration of authenticity of those, we're prepared to provide that as well.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.  Without objection, so ordered.



MS. RUSH:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There is written cross-examination.  Ms. Rush, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness David to the reporter?



The witness has not had a final opportunity to review the answers previously provided in writing.  Counsel, will you undertake to get a declaration of authenticity from Witness David concerning responses to designated written cross-examination and provide that declaration within seven days?



MS. RUSH:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  We'll be happy to do that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness David?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Ms. Rush.



MS. RUSH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  The designated written cross-examination of Witness David is received into evidence subject to the receipt of an appropriate declaration and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. NNA-T-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, would you please call your witness?



MR. BAKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Newspaper Association of America calls Christopher Kent.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


CHRISTOPHER D. KENT



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. NAA-T-1.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Mr. Kent, I am going to be handing you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Christopher D. Kent on behalf of the Newspaper Association of America designated NAA-T-1 and would ask you to review that and to tell me if I were to examine you directly today would this be your testimony?


A
This is it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you pull the mike closer, please?



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. BAKER:  With that, Mr. Chairman, I move its admission in the record as the direct testimony of Mr. Kent.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Christopher Kent.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into evidence.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. NAA-T-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Kent, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make?



THE WITNESS:  Not that I'm aware of.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, let me interject at this point that yesterday the Postal Service filed an errata and a declaration of Mr. Wilson, and I believe they filed an amended answer to an APWU interrogatory response.  We just got them.



There is, in our understanding, a continuing obligation on the part of the Postal Service to update the record, and we respect the good faith of the Postal Service counsel to do so.  At the same time, these were filed just a day before Mr. Kent's appearance, and we have not yet had an opportunity to assess whether it makes any difference in his testimony or interrogatory responses.



I think we'll just have to take an opportunity to review those things, and if there is a need to update his testimony response we will do so at the appropriate time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



Mr. Baker, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Kent to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. NAA-T-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination for Witness Kent?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, Capital One Services, Inc. and the United States Postal Service.



Does anyone other than those participants wish to cross-examine?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. May, would you please begin?



MR. MAY:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Kent.


A
Good morning.


Q
If you will turn to page 10 of your testimony?  On page 10 you have a Table 1 called Physical Return Costs.  In that table you purport to show the total contribution from the NSA that would result if the cost of physical returns is less than the Postal Service estimated.



I want to ask you about what you did to prepare Table 1.  Would you agree that you have not developed any estimates of the unit cost of Capital One's physical returns?


A
Yes.


Q
So this table is just for illustrative purposes?  It isn't based on any actual cost estimates that you've developed, is it?


A
It's based upon the Postal Service's filing.


Q
But your estimates are Differences From USPS Estimate, 10 percent, 24 percent.  Those differences are simply for purposes of illustration.  You have not developed any actual costs of Capital One's returns, so you have not determined any cost numbers that show that percentage difference, have you?


A
I think the table speaks for itself.


Q
Mr. Kent, previously when I asked you whether or not you had developed any estimates of the unit cost of Capital One's returns you said no.


A
That's correct.


Q
I'm asking you then when you say Differences From USPS Estimate, 10 percent, 24 percent, 35 percent, you don't have any actual Capital One return costs that deviate by 10 percent, 24 percent or 35 percent, do you?


A
There's nowhere in the record anything that shows that the Capital One --


Q
And you don't have --


A
Pardon me, sir.  I wasn't finished with my answer.


Q
All right.  Go right ahead.


A
I said there isn't anything in the record that indicates any deviation from the system average.


Q
Can you answer the question?


A
I already did.


Q
Well, let me ask it again.  Are these percentages merely for illustrative purposes, or do you have any actual numbers to back up these percentages?


A
Well, I didn't start with the percentages, so I have trouble telling you that they're for illustrative purposes.


Q
What purpose are they for?


A
Well, they show at what point you reach certain thresholds of contribution.


Q
But you have no evidence yourself and there's no evidence in the record that in fact Capital One's costs do deviate by those percentages, do you?


A
That's correct.


Q
This could be a long morning, Mr. Kent.


A
I'm here all day, sir.


Q
Now, the cost savings from the NSA relate to the unit cost difference between physical returns and electronic returns.  Is that not correct?


A
Would you state that again, please?


Q
Well, to the extent there are any savings from this NSA they relate to what the unit cost difference is between the cost of physically returning, making a physical return, and making an electronic return.  The difference between those costs would be the putative cost savings.  Is that correct?


A
Well, on page 2 of my testimony I lay out what the total contribution calculation is, and they do calculate as part of that contribution a return cost savings.


Q
Let me ask you again.  Are the cost savings the differences between what it cost the Postal Service to physically return a piece of Capital One mail versus the cost to the Postal Service to send an electronic return?


A
Yes.


Q
Now back to Table 1.  It does demonstrate the effect, as I think you've agreed, of potential overstatements of the cost of the physical returns, depending upon if it were 10, 24, 35 percent, but in that demonstration when you get to your final column what the total contribution would be, that number assumes, does it not, that the Postal Service has correctly estimated the cost of electronic returns, does it not?


A
Al of the figures that go into the calculation of that contribution are based upon the Postal Service's assumptions.  Right.


Q
Well, no, they're not because isn't it the case the Postal Service assumed that Capital One's physical returns cost a certain amount?



You are here positing no, that they're wrong; that in fact their costs are 10 percent less than they say, 24 percent less than they say or 35 percent less than the Postal Service says, so those aren't based on the Postal Service's assumptions, are they?


A
I'm demonstrating the sensitivity of the numbers to certain changes in cost change.  That's correct.  If that's what your question is, yes.


Q
What I'm asking you is do you not then have to, in order to get the net contribution, which is what your final column is, is it not, the net contribution?


A
Total contribution.


Q
Do you not in that exercise have to subtract from the contribution what it will cost the Postal Service to send an electronic return?


A
Yes.


Q
Have you not assumed in this table that the Postal Service's estimates of a cost of electronic return are correct?


A
I have demonstrated in this table what the changes would be starting in the first column, which is the first row, which is the Postal Service's numbers.


Q
I'll ask you again.  Have you not assumed that the Postal Service is correct when it says how much it cost to do an electronic return?  Haven't you assumed the Postal Service is correct about that?


A
Yes.  For the purposes of illustrating in this table, that's what that does.


Q
I want to ask you about the unit cost of physical returns.  Let me refer you to the first full paragraph on page 4, and I will hand you this, of the response that the Postal Service made to Chairman Omas' request that he made at the previous hearing.  I'll hand you a copy of that response.



I'd like to particularly direct your attention to page 4 of that response in a section of the response that deals with returns.  This, just to refresh you, was a request the Chairman made to the Postal Service to provide information about forwarding costs of returns.



On page 4, the Postal Service says, if you will look at it, and I will quote.  It says, "Also when the Postnet bar code..." -- do you see where I'm reading?


A
The second full sentence in the first full paragraph?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.  I'm with you.


Q
Okay.  "Also, when the Postnet bar code for the original delivery address is contained in the address block the Postal Service cannot use the LMLM to cover the Postnet.  In that case, the Postal Service may use a grease pencil to manually block out the original Postnet.



"This is not particularly effective since part of the delivery address may be blocked.  The original Postnet code may still be visible, or there may still be a duplicate Postnet imprinted on the piece that needs to be run on the LMLM."



Now, I'm going to show you a typical Capital One solicitation mailing.  The only thing that's significant about it is it has a Postnet bar code in the address block, which is the same thing that any bar coded letter has.



I'm going to show this.  Are you familiar with the Postnet bar code at all?


A
No.


Q
You don't know what a bar code is?


A
I know what a bar code is.


Q
Let me show you this and see if you can identify that this is a bar code.  Do you see a bar code in the address block there under the glycine portion?


A
Yes.  I assume you're referring to this section right here?


Q
Yes.  For the record, the witness was pointing to a bar code that was underneath the alpha-numeric address.



You recall that the Postal Service response to Chairman Omas was that when that occurs that the Postal Service may have to block that bar code out by applying a grease pencil to block it out.  Do you recall that?


A
I recall you just reading that.


Q
Well, that is indeed what the answer to the Chairman was.



I'm going to give you a grease pencil -- I had a hard time finding one, by the way -- and ask you to, if you will, block out the bar code on that envelope.


A
You want me to line this out, correct?


Q
Yes.  I want you to do what the Postal Service told the Chairman the Postal Service might have to do when there's a bar code in the address block of a bar coded letter when they return it.  They say they have to block out the --


A
Okay.


Q
Have you been able to do that?


A
I appear to have been able to have blocked out the bar code with your grease pencil.


Q
Now, would you agree that using a grease pencil to manually block out the original bar code might increase the cost of returning bar coded letters at least as compared to those that don't have a bar code on them?


A
I don't know.  I don't know what the cost is for either one of them.


Q
Let me ask you the question again.  Would the fact that you or the postal worker had to take a grease pencil and take the time to mark out the bar code, would that fact cause that cost to be greater than the particular function for a non bar coded letter where you don't have to do that?


A
You've already asked me that question, and I've given you the answer that I don't know.


Q
Well, you don't have to do it to a non bar coded letter, do you?


A
You don't have to do it?


Q
You don't have to use a grease pencil to mark out a bar code on a non bar coded letter because it doesn't exist, does it?


A
If you're asking me if there's not a bar code do you have to mark out the bar code, the answer is obviously not.


Q
That's right.  So at least there is that one cost.  There is that one function that you have to perform for a bar coded letter that you don't have to perform for a non bar coded letter, correct?


A
Without saying, yes.


Q
And does doing that cost money?


A
I don't know.  I assume it does.


Q
I didn't ask you how much.  I asked you does it cost money.  Does it cost time to do it?


A
It probably costs time.  That I will concede.


Q
And you are or are not familiar with the fact that postal workers are paid by the hour?


A
I am aware of that fact.


Q
So the time that they take is what causes postal labor costs, is it not?


A
The time that they're paid is what causes postal labor costs.


Q
Presumably they're doing something for what they're being paid.


A
Is that a question, or was that a statement?


Q
I suppose it would be proper to require you not to answer that.



Now, I take it that when you were asked to compare the cost of bar coded and non bar coded letters and when we asked you about the differences between them you didn't mention the fact that you might have to mark out a bar code because you weren't aware of it.  Is that right?


A
I have no idea what you're speaking about.  When I was asked to do what I was unaware of what?


Q
When you were asked and you answered a response to the Capital One Question No. 11, you were asked whether you believed the cost of returning a presorted bar coded letter is different than the cost of returning an identical letter that wasn't presorted or bar coded.  Your response was that presorted bar coded letters are only a part of total first class mail volume.



When you made that answer, I take it you did not have in mind that you might have to mark out a bar code; that that might be one difference in the cost of the two letters.


A
I confess that when I answered that interrogatory I had a great deal of difficulty and counsel had to assist me because I don't understand how you can have an identical letter that isn't bar coded to one that is bar coded.  It seems to me by definition they're mutually exclusive, which is why I answered the question the way I did.



Are you now telling me that you meant to ask me about a grease pencil?


Q
No.  What I asked you about was what the differences were between a bar coded letter that is identical in all other respects to a non bar coded letter.


A
But that isn't the question that was asked me in Interrogatory No. 11.


Q
And you didn't understand that's what the intention of the question was?


A
As I stated earlier, that's exactly right.


Q
Well, did you answer the question that you thought was asked?


A
I did.


Q
And which question did you think I asked you?


A
I thought you were inquiring as to the specifics of the costs of bar coded versus non bar coded, and I said I can't tell you the difference between the only cost I have is the average first class mail cost.


Q
But I asked you about letters, didn't I?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Did you answer about letters?


A
I don't have the cost for letters.  I have the average first class mail cost.


Q
But that isn't your answer.  You gave me an answer talking about packages, parcel packages.  You were asked, whether it's identical or not in your mind, but you were asked to compare a letter to a letter, and you gave an answer that included packages, did you not?


A
Yes, I did.  If you'd like me to read the answer to you I'll be glad to.


Q
No.  It's right there.  That's why I'm referring to it.



Let me ask you this.  Now that you perhaps understand the question; that I'm asking you to compare a bar coded letter to a non bar coded letter that was the exception of bar codes is identical in its physical configuration, do you have any view as to the relative cost of returning one letter versus the other letter?


A
No.


Q
Thank you.


A
That's what you asked me 15 minutes ago.


Q
Now, on pages 7 through 9 of your testimony you discuss reasons you believe might explain why physically returning Capital One's mail might be less expensive than returning first class mail as a whole, do you not?


A
At pages 7 through 9 I present several reasons why I think that the costs might be overstated.


Q
Right.  You haven't quantified --


A
Cost savings.  I'm sorry, sir.


Q
Yes.  You haven't quantified the impact of any of those reasons, have you?


A
No, sir.  That was not my task.


Q
And you also haven't compared the reduction of cost for reasons listed on those pages with additional costs that might result from having to do such things as mark out a bar code on a bar coded letter.  You haven't included that in any of your comparisons, have you?


A
No.  That wasn't the purpose of my testimony.


Q
Would you also agree that Capital One's mailings are likely to be national mailings?


A
I have no idea.  I have no idea of what Capital One's business model is.


Q
Well, let me ask you to accept as an assumption, accept for the purposes of these questions, that Capital One's mailings are predominantly national mailings.



MR. BAKER:  Could the counsel define what he means by a national mailing?



MR. MAY:  Versus a local mailing.  For purposes of this question, a local mailing would be a mailing that's deposited in say the mailing area here in the Washington area and delivered in the Washington area.  A national mailing would be one that's deposited here and delivered outside of the Washington area.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Does the witness understand the --


A
I understand your definitions.  Yes, sir.


Q
Now I'm going to ask you to assume that Capital One's mailings are predominantly national, if you will.  Would you agree that the cost of returning mail across the country is higher than returning it locally?


A
I don't know.


Q
You don't know?  I mean, if a piece of mail which is sent from Washington to Alaska and it can't be delivered in Alaska and that piece of mail has to come back from Alaska to Washington, you don't know whether that would be more costly than returning a piece of mail that's deposited in Washington, tried to be delivered in Washington, cannot be delivered here and is returned to Washington?  You have no idea whether those costs, one might be more costly than another?


A
I don't.  I assume that there might be an incremental transportation cost to get from Alaska, but whether you pay more in local service or, you know, domestic national service I couldn't tell you.


Q
What is the level of your knowledge about the constituent parts of the cost for returning a letter?


A
The constituent parts of the cost?


Q
Yes.


A
Help me, sir.


Q
Well, the different postal functions, handling, those various procedures that the Postal Service has to perform on a piece of mail to return it.  What is the level of your understanding of what those various functions are?


A
It is largely based upon what I've been able to read in this case.  I am not a postal mail processing or delivery expert.  I am an expert in contracting and negotiated service agreements, however.


Q
Then what are we to make of your pages 7 to 9 where you list a bunch of reasons why you think that Capital One's costs of return may have been overstated by the Postal Service when, as you say, you're not an expert on how mail is returned?


A
Well, I state right up front three purposes of my testimony, and I state that one of those purposes is that I'm concerned that the use of average cost may not be representative of Cap One.



I'm also concerned because there's nowhere in the record by Cap One or by the Postal Service any demonstration that they are representative of the average first class mailer, so I'm simply pointing out that there are a series of things that need to be looked at before you should go ahead and make an approval or the Commission should make an approval of this proposed NSA.


Q
Does that mean that in fact Capital One's cost of return might be even higher than the Postal Service said?


A
I suppose that's possible.


Q
Would you now turn your attention to the Postal Service's Library Reference 1?  You attached that to your answer to Capital One's Question 10 to you.


A
I'm sorry.  It was Capital One Services --


Q
Question 10.


A
Ten.


Q
That would be for the purposes of the record and the Commission if they look at your answer to Capital One's Question 10 they will see attached the library reference, USPS Library Reference 1, correct?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Now directing your attention to that attachment to your answer, would you agree that there the Postal Service has listed specific types of costs for physical returns -- carrier preparation, clerk handling, CFS processing and mail stream process?


A
Yes, sir.  Those are the four items they list.


Q
Do you know what actually any of those things are?


A
I have a general understanding, I believe.


Q
I don't want to embarrass you because I'm going to ask you a question about it, and perhaps you don't have sufficient understanding to be able to answer the question.  If not, just say so.


A
I will.


Q
Would you agree that having to return mail across the country, all the way across the country, might increase the mainstream processing portion of the cost of physical return?  That's Item 4 on this table.


A
The mail stream processing?


Q
Mail stream processing.


A
I don't know.


Q
Now, I guess the carrier preparation would probably be the same whether it's local or national, or you don't know?


A
I would think so.


Q
And clerk handling?


A
I would think so.


Q
Those two items, carrier preparation and clerk handling, if you roughly calculate that all the way across to the end it says Weighted Cost.  If you add that together it's just a little under 19 cents apiece for those two.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
But you don't know whether the mail stream processing might be a significantly different item between local and national?  You just don't know between a local and a national mailing?


A
It would seem to me that in your Alaska example if in fact by the time it left Alaska it was directed back to I think in your hypothetical it was here in the Washington area, you know, except for the transportation costs in theory it wouldn't have to be handled any more until it got back here.



I mean, it seems to me that implicit in your question is the assumption that it gets handled multiple times between Alaska and here, and I don't know if that's true or not.


Q
I say if you don't know, you don't know.  Let me ask you at least in the case of electronic returns.  Electronic returns presumably, according to page 2 of this exhibit, have exactly the same costs for carrier preparation and clerk mail handling, do they not?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
As physical returns?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
However, they don't have any mail stream processing costs, do they, according to this?


A
Is that a question?


Q
Yes.  I'm just asking you.  Isn't that correct that they --


A
Yes.  That's true.


Q
And presumably in the case of a national mailing it wouldn't make any difference whether a mailing was national or local.  If it's going to be electronically returned, there wouldn't be any difference.



It doesn't make any difference whether you send an electronic signal from anywhere.  There are no differences in the cost.  Is that correct?


A
According to this library reference, there's no mail stream processing.


Q
Now I'd like you to take a look at your answer to Capital One's Question 12.  In that question you were asked if you had performed any analysis regarding the percentage of first class mail returns mail stream that is comprised of letters.



In other words, did you do an analysis to find out what percentage of all first class returns consisted of letters, bearing in mind that you had said it was not appropriate to compare Capital One mail, letter shaped Capital One mail, to the average first class mail return costs because those average costs contain flats and IPPs in addition to letters.  You said no, so you had not performed any analysis.



Let me ask you this.  If it were the case that only one-half of one percent of the first class mail returns were parcels and IPPs, only one-half of one percent, would you still argue that it is not appropriate to compare Capital One's return cost with the average first class return cost?


A
I don't know what Capital One's return costs are.


Q
Well, we know that.  Is it your contention that you cannot use average first class mail costs even if first class mail were all letters because you actually need to know Capital One's costs?


A
I think that is eminently clear that my testimony is that in the case of this NSA you have to know or you at least have to have made an effort to identify what Capital One's return costs are, yes.  To answer your question, unequivocally yes.


Q
And you have testified that it is not appropriate to compare Capital One's costs to the average first class mail stream because, among other reasons, you say that the first class mail stream has parcels in it, and Capital One does not.  That you did so state, correct?


A
You're referring at that point to -- I'm not sure you're accurately categorizing my testimony, counselor.


Q
Yes.  You were asked if you had performed any analysis regarding the percentage of first class mail returns mail stream that is comprised of letters, bearing in mind that you had already said that it was not appropriate to compare Capital One's mail, which was letter shaped, to the average first class mail return cost which contained the cost for flats, packages and IPPs, in addition to letters.  This is what you say on page 8 of your testimony.


A
Point to me exactly where you're reading from.  I mean, I'll gladly read you the paragraph I'm looking at.  I don't believe you've accurately categorized it.


Q
Line 15 through 17.  It says, "Given Capital One's typical letter shaped mail, the average first class mail returns cost, which contains the cost for letters, flats, packages and IPPs, is not appropriate to apply to COS mail."


A
And I've given you an example as to why it may not be.


Q
I know.  So I did not mischaracterize your testimony when I said that you had said it was inappropriate to compare them?


A
I think it's inappropriate for the purposes of this NSA without a demonstration that Cap One's costs are representative of average first class mail costs to use average first class mail costs.  Yes.


Q
But as a reason for that you have cited the inclusion in first class mail of material other than letters?


A
One of the reasons.


Q
As one of the reasons.


A
That's correct.


Q
What are the other reasons, by the way?


A
Well, I think that there's been no demonstration at all that Cap One is representative of first class, and I think you've got to make a demonstration that the representative of average first class mail processing, clerk handling and everything and identify their costs specifically if you want to make a demonstration that this NSA should be accepted.  That's all I've said.


Q
And how will you recommend that be done?


A
It's not my job to have prepared this.  I do believe that, you know, it is important when you're dealing with average costs and you want to make a special deal for a particular customer to identify the specific costs of that customer.


Q
But you don't know how that would be done or could be done?


A
Well, I do it all the time for my clients so the answer is yes, I know how I would do it.  I don't know how the Postal Service and Cap one would have done it.


Q
Well, certainly Cap One cannot do it, can they?


A
Certainly Cap One can't identify its own costs, or certainly Cap One can't identify the Postal Service's costs for processing?


Q
That's what I say.


A
Okay.


Q
They can't identify what the Postal Service's costs are.



So you would argue that well, the Postal Service can because the Postal Service -- well, what would you do if it was your client, if the Postal Service was your client, and they ask you well, what should we do to demonstrate that our cost of handling Capital One's returns are typical of our average costs of handling first class, all first class returns?  What should they do?


A
I think they should make a demonstration that they're representative of the average first class mail process.


Q
And what would that demonstration consist of?


A
I think you have to analyze specifically what you do with Cap One's mail.  That's the first step.



I mean, basically when one does a costing exercise you have unit costs, and you have service units.  Both of those variables need to be taken into consideration when you make an adjustment to costs.  It's a standard regulatory costing approach.


Q
Hasn't the Postal Service stated in this case that in their view Capital One's returns are handled in the same way that other first class mail returns are handled?


A
I'm not sure they've made that statement, sir.  Would you like to point me to where they make that.


Q
Well, indeed the record will reflect that, but you're not aware whether they have or not, right?


A
I don't think they've made any demonstration of that.


Q
I don't mean a demonstration.  I'm talking about a statement.  I still don't know what you mean by a demonstration.



Are you suggesting the Postal Service, whenever it does a deal in the future, is going to have to actually do a separate cost study of every particular handling operation, every postal function performed, for an individual mailer's mail so that they can demonstrate that either that mailer's mail is typical of that mail stream and, therefore, can use the average costs that the Postal Service uses and that this Commission uses to fix rates or they will show that it's different, in which case those different costs would become the basis for a deal.  Is that what you're saying?


A
I apologize.  I may have fallen off the bus during that lengthy question.



Let me tell you what I am suggesting.  In the world of the private sector in which I deal, there are lots and lots and lots of contracts and NSA type deals constructed.  I happen to be an expect in what are known as network industries.  Network industries are those businesses that have expensive physical infrastructures and run multiple products and services across those infrastructures.



Because they are expensive physical infrastructures they most often are what have been considered natural monopolies because it doesn't make sense to have multiple facilities providing multiple services so, you know, in the world of railroads, for example, which I do a lot of work in, they execute contracts and NSAs all the time.  They also have standard costing procedures, regulatory costing procedures.  Unit costs are developed.



Before they enter into any kind of a contract or a negotiated service agreement they perform an evaluation of what the costs and benefits are associated with that.  They take into consideration changes in technology that may occur during the course of that.  They then run sensitivities after they've run costs for every year.



Now, if your question was should the Postal Service do that in the future for every possible deal the answer is I don't know, but it seems to me that for the first one that they're doing, yes, they should do that.



This is a precedential setting deal, and they have not done the level of diligence that they should have done and that would have been expected in the private sector.


Q
Do your clients do a separate cost study for each company they do a deal with, I mean, where they actually go in and keep tabs on every single thing done about that particular customer's product or whatever they're handling, whatever the deal is, or do they use their standard cost?



Do they say well, normally it costs us X to perform Function A plus this much to perform Function B.  We have to perform Functions A and B in order to do this, so we're going to apply that standard cost to this customer's Functions A and B.  Is that what they do?


A
Well, you posited it as either/or, counselor, and the answer is they do both because there are lots of costs that are comprised and lots of functions that are comprised in performing, for example, a transportation service.



It may be that for the cost of ownership of the right-of-way in a railroad situation or for the return on depreciation they'll use a standard cost.  On the other hand, if we're examining -- just pick a hypothetical -- a move of coal from the Powder River Basin of Wyoming to a utility in Texas, all of the important cost drivers get evaluated outside of the average unit cost.  Even the average unit cost for unit train movements for coal, they get analyzed specifically.


Q
How do they do that?


A
They hire me for one thing.


Q
And what do you do?


A
I go in, and I do a detailed analysis of where they are likely to vary from the average and then literally quantify how they do vary from the average and incorporate changes in technology that are likely to occur over a five year agreement, for example, or a ten year agreement, for example.


Q
And you don't believe the Postal Service has that understanding about their customers' mail?


A
I can only tell you that with regard to this filed NSA they've made no demonstration that they have that understanding of Capital One's costs.


Q
But haven't they said that they are satisfied that the operations they perform on Capital One do not significantly deviate from the normal operations they perform on returned mail?


A
I think they have said that, and I think that's why I'm sitting here before the Commission because I have doubts as to whether that's the right statement.


Q
I'm just trying to find out what burden you would set for the Postal Service.  When it's doing deals, you say that perhaps the only time they need to do this is for their first one.


A
No.  I didn't say that.  I said they really should have done it for this one, and they didn't.  They didn't look at three years worth of costs, and they didn't look at Cap One's costs.


Q
Should they do it for the next deal?


A
I'll have to take a look at the next one when it gets filed and tell you.


Q
What would be the difference?


A
What would be the difference?


Q
Yes.


A
Posit me the next one, and maybe I can tell you what the difference is.  Do you want me to now create a hypothetical scenario?


Q
No.  I'll create one for you.


A
Fine.


Q
In the next deal the Postal Service is going to avoid the cost of Function X, and Function X has a well established cost in the postal literature.  It's used by this Commission all the time in fixing rates.



Function X costs so much, and Function X has to be performed on this kind of mail.  The Commission has historically charged Function X to the kind of mail that gets Function X.  In the next deal, Function X will no longer be performed under the deal.



Now, do I take it that you're saying well, the Postal Service will still have to go in and make sure that the cost of performing Function X for the person in the deal is the same as the average cost of performing Function X?  Is that what you're saying?


A
Under your hypothetical, that's what I'm saying.


Q
So it isn't just Capital One's deal.  It's every deal like that in the future.  You believe that a special study has to be made of the mail characteristics and the unique cost of that particular customer they're doing the deal with?


A
I didn't say that.


Q
Well, when would they --


A
This deal is predicated on the notion that there are going to be cost savings.  That is the entire justification for this deal.  If there's going to be a cost savings, you'd best make a demonstration that there's really going to be a cost savings and that the costs you're using are accurate and representative.  That's what I'm saying.


Q
Well, the Postal Service has said that it costs X.  You don't dispute that there will be a cost savings here, do you?  You're simply disputing the amount of the cost savings as I understand it.


A
You started our examination this morning on Table 1 in which I posited the possibility that there could actually be a loss.  I also have a problem with the fact that, you know, EACS is being waived completely and that there's a revenue loss.


Q
We can get to that latter, but if you'll stick to the question I asked you, which is, again if you'll listen, is there not in all events going to be a cost savings from avoiding physical returns?  Not how much, but isn't there in all events going to be a cost savings?



I didn't ask you whether it's going to end up in a net profit for the Postal Service.  I'm asking you isn't it the case that there will be a net savings from the avoidance of physical returns?


A
I think it's a safe assumption, sir, that if you're not performing a function that costs money you probably are saving money.


Q
So you're simply quarreling with the Postal Service's contention that the amount of savings they will make on avoiding this function is as much as they say they will save?


A
Again, is that a question or a statement?


Q
It's a rhetorical question to which you may agree or disagree.


A
I disagree with it.


Q
Would you explain why?


A
I am quarreling with the fact that the Postal Service has proffered a three year agreement and has presented one year of costs.  I am quarreling with the fact that the Postal Service is using system average or average first class mail costs and applying it to Cap One, and I'm concerned that even the cost savings that they posit may be overstated.



That's my concern.  That's what my testimony says.



MR. MAY:  Mr. Chairman, if you could ask the witness to confine his answers to the question I ask?  I did not ask the witness everything in the world that he was quarreling about, which I feared you were going to then leave the hearing room and discuss other matters in your personal life where you had quarreled.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
I asked you on this particular item your quarrel was not with the fact that there would be a cost avoided by avoiding physical returns, but rather on that point your quarrel was that you thought the Postal Service had overstated the amount that they would save from avoiding physical returns.  Isn't that the case?



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm not sure if that was addressed to the witness or to you.



MR. MAY:  It's addressed to the witness.



THE WITNESS:  Well, since you began with, "Would you please direct the witness...", I'll keep that in mind.  I mean, yes, I'm concerned that the Postal Service has overstated the magnitude of its savings.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Are you concerned that they may have understated it?


A
No, I'm not concerned if they have understated.  I'm concerned that they may have overstated.


Q
And you're not concerned that they've understated it because the Postal Service would make even more profit?  Is that right?


A
Well, there would be a greater net contribution.  I'm not sure if that's profit.


Q
In your response to Capital One's Question 14 you were asked about your testimony on page 8 where you said, "Once COS return mail re-enters the mail stream for the trip to Richmond, it is likely to require fewer sortations than the average piece."



In replying to Question 14 you began your answer by saying, "While I am not an expert..."  If you did not actually study Capital One's returns and if, as you say, you are not an expert on mail processing then why should the Commission give your opinion that Capital One mail is likely to require fewer sortations, why should they give your opinion any credit because it's certainly not an expert opinion, is it?


A
No, it is not.


Q
So it's just your opinion?


A
That's correct.


Q
Now I'd like to talk a little bit about electronic returns.  Again, I believe you have not criticized anywhere in your testimony the Postal Service's estimate of the cost of making an electronic return, have you?


A
I'm not exactly sure what your question is, but I don't think I have criticized.  If you're referring to the 0.66 cents -- is that what you're talking about, sir?


Q
Yes.


A
I think I may have mentioned somewhere in my testimony that it might be slightly overstated, but that's not a criticism.  I think that's something that Witness Crum acknowledged in fact.


Q
Now would you turn back again to pages 1 and 2 of USPS Library Reference 1?  You will recall that that was attached to your answer to the Capital One Interrogatory 10.



I believe there we went through previously the total cost for carrier preparation and clerk mail handling on page 1.  For physical returns, those two functions cost about 19 cents for physical returns, and then on page 2 it shows the same total, 19 cents, about 19 cents, for those two functions for electronic returns, does it not?


A
My recollection is that it does.  I confess I don't have my glasses.


Q
Actually, it's 18.72 cents.


A
Yes.  Yes.  I'm with you.


Q
Rounding to 19 cents.  Now, these costs are the same because the carrier prep and clerk handling activities presumably are basically the same for physical and electronic returns.  Is that your perception of it?


A
That's my understanding of what they've done here, yes.


Q
So if Witness Crum misestimated the carrier preparation and clerk handling costs for physical returns -- suppose he got them wrong -- then he almost certainly did the same for electronic returns, did he not?



I'm not saying he did misestimate, but if he did.  If he did misestimate them then he would have also misestimated those costs for electronic returns, would he not, since the same functions are being performed on physical returns and on electronic returns, or at least according to --


A
At least according to this library reference.  He's using the same numbers.


Q
That's right.


A
One has to assume he's estimating the same functions.


Q
So if he misestimates those two costs for physical returns by let's say 20 percent, then he would have misestimated those same costs by 20 percent for electronic returns, would he not?


A
I think the answer is obviously yes.


Q
Now going back to your Table 1 on page 1 of your testimony where you have assumed certain deviations, you've assumed that the Postal Service misestimated return costs by 10 percent, 24 percent and 35 percent.



Is there any reason why if in your illustration those costs were misestimated for physical returns by let's say 24 percent it also would follow, wouldn't it, that the cost of electronic returns would have been misestimated by 24 percent?


A
Would you please ask that question again or have the reporter read it back?


Q
I'll be happy to ask it again.  On page 10 you have your table there.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
On page 10 you give three illustrations of what would be the results if the Postal Service was wrong about its estimate of return cost, if it had overstated recurrent costs by 10 percent, 24 percent and 35 percent.


A
Correct.


Q
I asked you well, if indeed they did overstate the costs for returns, physical returns, by 24 percent then following the logic with this table that Mr. Crum has then they would also have overstated the cost of electronic returns by 24 percent, correct?


A
It is true that if you on one side of the equation multiply by 20 percent you need to multiply the same numbers by 20 percent on the other side of the equation.


Q
Now would you look at your response to the United States Postal Service Question 15?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Now, in that example, or at least in that question, you were asked to fill in the blanks on a model that the Postal Service gave you in which they said well, what would be the return cost savings using these other assumptions they asked, and you supply that in this table, do you not?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, would you confirm that according to this if the unit cost of physical returns and electronic returns are both 24 percent below the Postal Service's estimate that the return cost savings for FY 2003 would still be approximately $10 million, and the contribution as a result of the NSA would still be approximately $5 million?


A
That's what the arithmetic says.


Q
And if the physical and electronic return costs are 35 percent below the Service's estimate, the Postal Service would still net a $3.7 million contribution, would they not?


A
That's what the arithmetic says.


Q
By what percentage would the Postal Service have had to overstate the unit cost of physical and electronic returns for this NSA to generate no additional contribution?  Would they have to be 50 percent off?



If you don't know, you can supply it for the record.


A
I'll supply it for the record.


Q
Thank you.  I'd like to examine you a little bit about forwarding now, to change subjects.  If you'll go to page 14 of your testimony?


A
I'm sorry, sir.  Did you say 14?


Q
Fourteen


A
Okay.


Q
There is a Table 2 there which is labeled Forwarding Costs.  In this table you purport to show the total contribution that would result from the NSA based upon different forwarding rates for Capital One, and then you have the various percentage forwarding rates listed and what the financial consequences would be depending upon which of those proved to be correct.



Would you agree that the calculations in that table assume that the Postal Service incurs a cost of 6.6 cents per piece to provide electronic forward notifications to Capital One?


A
My recollection is yes, that's right.


Q
Thank you.  And you got that from, and it's in the transcript, just for the record, Transcript Volume 2 at page 284.  That's where that 6.6 cent number comes from.  You got it from the Postal Service, if you will recall?


A
I got it from the record somewhere.  Right.


Q
Yes.  There is a record citation for it.  Now, would you agree that to assess the entire impact of providing electronic notification to Capital One that one should also include the cost savings that will result from a reduction in the number of repeat forwards if you knew what those savings were?


A
Ask me that question again, please.


Q
Would you agree that if you assess the entire impact of providing electronic notifications to Capital One, you should also include the cost savings that would result from a reduction in the number of repeat forwards, a reduction that flowed from the electronic notifications?


A
I would agree that that's part of the consideration you need to make.


Q
Yes.


A
I wouldn't say that's the total.


Q
No.


A
I think your question did say --


Q
That you should include it.  So to include the cost savings from a reduction in the number of repeat forwards, your Table 2 here should include a further column, should it not, which would be captioned Cost Savings From Reducing the Number of Repeat Forwards, assuming we knew what that was?


A
Again, you failed to posit a question.


Q
I'm asking do you not agree that your table should include a fourth column, a fifth column, captioned Savings From Repeat Forwards, Savings From Reducing the Number of Repeat Forwards, since I believe you just agreed --


A
It could be put on that table as part of an overall consideration.  Correct.


Q
And I believe you did elsewhere state in your testimony that, "Witness Crum has a valid point regarding a probable improvement in the repeat forward rate."


A
Yes.  I think he does.


Q
But nowhere does he in any of his calculations claim a savings from that, does he?


A
I'm not sure how to answer that question.  The issue of forwards is not part, as I understand it, of the proposed justification for the NSA.



Subsequent to the filing of this the issue of forwards was raised, and I think he does -- I mean, when you say part of the testimony, I'm not sure what you're talking about.


Q
Well, Witness Crum failed to, and he had a long calculation of the puts and takes, savings, costs, where he adds it all up and gets a net contribution to institute costs or what you might call a net profit from the deal.



In that he does not include as part of the net contribution savings from the avoidance of repeat forwards.  That's not in his calculation, is it?



MR. BAKER:  Is counsel referring to Witness Crum's direct testimony?



MR. MAY:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  That is correct, as I said earlier.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
And he also failed, on the other hand, to include the cost of providing electronic notification, did he not?


A
Yes, he did.  He also failed to include the foregone revenue.


Q
I mean, we'll get to that later.  If you could just stick to what I'm asking you about, which is forwards.  I'm asking you about forwards.


A
And I was answering about forwards.


Q
No.  And then we had to hear about the failure to include the fees from waiver.  Does that have anything to do with forwards?  It doesn't, does it?


A
I would argue that it does, but go ahead.


Q
Well, we're just talking about forwards now.


A
And I was, too.


Q
So you have failed in this table to take account of the net savings from repeat forwards.  Isn't that correct?


A
No.


Q
Well, it's not anywhere here, is it?


A
I don't consider that a failure, given the fact that there's absolutely no information on it.


Q
Well, but if there were it should be included, shouldn't it?


A
In your hypothetical it should be included.  There's no question about that.


Q
Well, both in the real world if the information existed about how much was saved then it should be included.  It's not just a hypothetical.  The only thing hypothetical is --


A
If in the real world you had it, it should be included.


Q
Right.  Now let me refer you to Witness Crum's response to POIR-2, No. 7.  I'll hand that out.  Now, I believe you've seen this before.  In fact, you cite it on page 11 of your testimony in Footnote 17, so I believe you're familiar with this document.



In fact, that may be where you got some of your data from like the 5.6 annual solicitations per delivery point.  Is that correct?


A
It may well be.


Q
Now, the POIR references Crum's response to Capital One's Question 11, does it not?



MR. BAKER:  Can counsel direct us to the place?



MR. MAY:  The POIR itself.



MR. BAKER:  Do you mean the question?



MR. MAY:  Yes.



MR. BAKER:  Okay.  What's the pending question?



BY MR. MAY:


Q
If you'll see, the presiding officer references the Postal Service response to your Interrogatory 11, the NAA's Interrogatory 11.  That's a reference that the POIR uses.



MR. BAKER:  The POIR Question 7, the question stated by the presiding officer referred to an NAA interrogatory, but not necessarily Mr. Kent's.



MR. MAY:  Yes.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Also, the POIR references and quotes from Witness Crum's response where he says, "Witness Crum goes on to assert that the costs of notification 'would likely be more than offset' by the cost savings accruing to the Postal Service from the reduction of forwarded Capital One mail."  The POIR question itself references Crum's answer.



Now, in his response here Mr. Crum then performs a series of calculations showing why he believes this to be the case.  Is that not correct?  On the following pages is a rather lengthy answer, but I thought you might be familiar with it since it's cited in your footnote in your testimony.


A
We're back to me?  You're not asking Mr. Baker questions anymore?


Q
Back to you.


A
Okay.  Yes, that's true.


Q
If Witness Crum is correct about those calculations, then the cost savings figures that would go into a column in your table, which column would be labeled Cost Savings From Reducing the Number of Repeat Forwards, those would be larger than the additional cost of providing the EACS notification if Witness Crum is correct, correct?  Is that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
That would also mean that in your table that the total contribution as a result of the NSA column would also be higher than estimated by the Postal Service if Witness Crum is correct, wouldn't it?


A
That's correct.  Basic arithmetic.


Q
Yes.  Now let me refer you to your answer to Capital One's Question 38.  Therefore, you there confirm that you have done no analysis to disprove Mr. Crum's analysis that he details in his POIR-2 response to Question 7.  You say I have done no analysis, and I cannot, you say, do one without more information.  Is that correct?


A
Uh-huh, and I tell you why.


Q
But you do fault Mr. Crum for not removing postage due costs, I believe, on page 15 of your testimony, and you propose an adjustment to Witness Crum's forwarding cost.  You adjust it from 30.7 cents to 30.6 cents.


A
That's correct.


Q
So you think Crum overstated the costs avoided from reducing forwards by a staggering one-tenth of one cent?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.  I wouldn't categorize it as staggering.  I was simply pointing out that the number was wrong.


Q
By one-tenth of one cent.  You thought that was worth making that correction, but you didn't feel troubled at all by the fact that Mr. Crum failed to include even a stab at including the costs that would be saved from repeat forwards, which his testimony says definitely will happen.



He goes on for pages explaining his calculations of why that will happen in his answer to the POIR.  That didn't trouble you at all?


A
A gross mischaracterization of my testimony.  Interesting speech, but gross mischaracterization.


Q
Please explain how I've mischaracterized your testimony.  You are troubled by the fact?  Is that what you mean?  You are troubled by the fact that Mr. Crum did not include savings?


A
I'm troubled by the fact that Mr. Crum didn't address any of the forwarding aspects or the lost revenue to the Postal Service.


Q
Included in that --


A
That is not something about which there is anything in the record that I can find.  I will point out, however, that the 30.7/30.6 cent issue is a math error, and I simply pointed it out.  Any attempt to equate those two as being of equal import is a gross mischaracterization.  That's all I'm saying.


Q
I mean, surely you don't think that a one-tenth of one cent error in any way compares to the failure of Mr. Crum or the Postal Service to include the savings from repeat forwards.  You're not equating those, are you?


A
And in fact I just distinguished between the two and said that they weren't of equal import.


Q
And indeed the cost of savings from repeat forwards would be considerably more important, would it not?


A
Potentially.  It depends upon what Cap One's repeat forward rate is.


Q
Now I'd like to take you through an example of how receiving electronic correction notices might affect the repeat forward rate.  I will try to keep it as simple as I can so that the lawyers in attendance will be able to follow it.



MR. BAKER:  That better be very simple.



MR. MAY:  Yes.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Let us assume that we have a mailing list that before NCOA processing, and you know what NCOA is I take it?


A
It's referenced in my testimony.


Q
Yes.  That before NCOA processing has 400 accurate addresses in it, but they're old addresses.  The people don't live there anymore, but they were accurate.


A
Hence they're no longer accurate.


Q
Yes.


A
Correct?


Q
Well, the Postal Service, you'll find out, they call them accurate addresses, and in fact a piece of mail can be delivered to that address.  It's just that the person doesn't live there anymore.  In any event, there are 400 of these addresses that the folks have moved, and the Postal Service knows where they've moved.



Now, although you may later want to change your testimony as Mr. Baker advises you after you see the response that the Postal Service introduces today about the percentage of corrections caught by NCOA, but at least you were operating on the assumption that Mr. Wilson's testimony was correct that the NCOA caught 25 percent of the addresses when it went through NCOA.  That was the previous testimony given.



When these 400 names are sent through NCOA, if the 25 percent had been correct then the NCOA would catch 100 of those, would it not?


A
On average.


Q
All right.  So now we have --


A
It may have caught all 400 on that list.


Q
Yes.  Well, the list is more than 400, but there are 400 names on the list that have addresses where the folks have moved.  When this list is run through the NCOA, assuming NCOA only catches 25 percent of the corrections, then they will correct 100 of those 400, and they will forward 100 of those, send an address correction for about 100 of those.



Three hundred pieces would have to be forwarded because the 100 -- the person with the list corrects the 100, but that still leaves 300 bad addresses in the mailing.  On those 300, they'll get forwarded.



Now let's say a mailer first class mails to this list five times a year.  Okay.  Again, to keep it simple we'll assume that there are no additional moves; that this person who moved didn't move a second time just to try to keep it simple.


A
This is long past being simple.


Q
Well, he puts his 400 list, puts his list through NCOA.


A
I'm with you.  I'm with you.  I'm just pointing out that --


Q
NCOA catches 25 percent, so 100 of those addresses got corrected.  The other 300 had to be forwarded.  The mailer may have five times a year.  Okay.  Now, the next four times he mails --


A
The next four times he mails after the five times he's mailed?


Q
Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. May, excuse me.



MR. MAY:  Do you want to take a break?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could we take a break?



MR. MAY:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Maybe you could figure out the question, and then we can get back.



MR. MAY:  Well, I'm trying to keep it simple.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  We understand that.



MR. MAY:  I had a feeling I was losing people here.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  It's been quite simple this morning.  Thank you.



We'll take a break for about 10 minutes.  We'll come back at 11:10.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you like to proceed?



MR. MAY:  Yes.  Just to refresh everyone's recollection, we were talking about hypothetical mailing list that started out with 400 old addresses on it, and this is a mailer who mails five times a year to his mailing list.  And so he submits his mailing list to NCOA, and those 400 old addresses are on that mailing list, and NCOA corrects 100 of the 400 because on average that's what they correct, or, at least, so Mr. Wilson told us previously.  He has now adjusted that, but going with the 25 percent for the time being, that means that since only 100 addresses were corrected, those remaining 300 old addresses will have to be forwarded.  So in that first mailing 300 pieces of mail got forwarded.



Also, 300 notices came back to the mailer.  The mailer got notices that these 300 addresses were old addresses, and they gave him the new address.  So now the next time this mailer makes a mailing, his second mailing, he now has information on these 300 addresses, but he actually only has 285 corrections because, as we know, only 95 percent, according to your testimony, only 95 percent of those forwardeds get an address correction sent.



BY MR. MAY:  


Q
Do you recall your testimony on that?


A
That's not my testimony, but --


Q
Well, you quoted other testimony that 95 percent get a notification for forwards.  So that would mean of those 300 forwards the mailer got notifications of about 285 addresses, and there are 15 addresses he didn't get any notification about, so he can't correct those 15 addresses.  But after he has got all of these back, this mailer now has a mailing list that if he has put all of these changes into his mailing list, all of the change notices he got, he now only has 15 bad addresses in his mailing list.  Is that correct?


A
Assuming, that's correct, that we're dealing with the exact same mailing list we started with.  Right?


Q
Yes.  And so he mails a second time, and the second time he mails there are only 15 bad addresses this time, assuming that these moves didn't move again.  And so the third time he mails he still only has 15 bad addresses, and the fourth and the fifth.  So the total number of bad addresses he mails, the total number of forwards that have to be made are the original 300 plus another 60, 15 each of the next four times, so there has only been 360 pieces forwarded because of the address corrections.  The EACS correction system has caused that efficiency.



So for 285 electronic notifications in this hypothetical the mailer has managed to avoid 1,140 repeat forwards, which is if he kept mailing the same number of 300 bad addresses each time, that's what would have happened.  So he has avoided mailing that many.  And I believe the Postal Service says it costs 6.6 cents per notification and that, on the other hand, they save 30.6 cents, which is your number.  You corrected their 30.7 to 30.6.  So they save 30.6 cents.



So for an expenditure of 6.6 cents on a notification, in this example they would have saved 30.6 cents times the number of repeat forwards avoided.  So that, would you not agree, is quite an efficiency from the address correction system in this example?


A
In your hypothetical, the arithmetic would say it is.


Q
And so there is an enormous amount of savings to the Postal Service in this hypothetical from the avoidance of repeat forwards.  Is that not correct?


A
In that hypothetical.


Q
Now, could you explain why Capital One's mailings would not fit this hypothetical where, at least the Postal Service says they mail each address 5.6 times a year?  In the hypothetical, I used the mailer mails to his list five times a year.  The Postal Service says Cap One does it 5.6 times a year.  Explain what is different about Capital One's savings from avoiding repeat forwards that they will be able to make from getting electronic address notifications under the NSA they are not getting now.  Why would Capital One not show the same kinds of very large cost savings from avoidance of repeat forwards as does the mailer in our hypothetical example?


A
Well, you know, I think the basic answer is I don't know because I don't know what Capital One's business model is, and your hypothetical strikes me as being borderline absurd.  Let me give you a couple of reasons why I would guess or I believe that that doesn't apply.  There is a fair body of research and data in the world of survey research that says what you really ought to be doing is you ought to be targeting your audience, and in this case I'm assuming that's potential credit card people.  There is a lot of very strong statistical support that says that in order to do that, you make mailings on a very well-timed basis.



In your hypothetical, there is the assumption that the whole process of the notification gets back to the mailer, the mailer updates his list, and then he mails again.  If, in fact, you're doing a targeted mailing, it's likely that you are going to do that mailing in the time frame before you get all of the data back.  So that would be one reason I would believe it doesn't apply.



Another reason is that I seem to recall a Capital One witness, and I apologize, sir, I don't remember if it was Mr. Jean or not, talking about the fact that there is a Capital One mailing list, whatever that might be, but then there are also vendor lists that they acquire or rent and that updates don't occur to those.  So to the extent that you're using third-party mailing lists that haven't been updated, that Cap One doesn't notify those third-party mailers, that wouldn't apply either.



However, the basic concept of repeat forwards ought to have the beneficial effect, certainly not to the magnitude that you would like to have in your hypothetical, but, as I've admitted in the testimony, I think Mr. Crum is right.  There is a probability that that's going to improve and, therefore, should reduce some Postal Service costs.


Q
Just for the record, you may or may not have stated what the Capital One testimony was.  You're not sure.  Is that correct?


A
I'm pretty sure that's what the testimony was.  I just wasn't sure who it was.


Q
Well, assuming that, indeed, Capital One in the future under this deal, assuming that Capital One, when it gets a forward notice, their mail is forwarded, and they get an address-correction notice electronically, assume that Capital One will then use that correct address, assume that they will use that correct address in every mailing going to that individual for the remainder of the year.  Assume that.


A
Okay.  And I'm to make that assumption relative to both their lists and all third-party lists they acquire.


Q
Assume that any mailing they make --


A
Okay.


Q
-- that they will make the correction if they have gotten the correction in time before they make the mailing.  Now, you did point out the possibility that the mailer would have made their second mailing because of timing issues before they got all of the corrections, did you not?


A
Yes, sir.  I think there is a fair body of research that says that's --


Q
So assume that they don't get all of the notifications before they make the second mailing, but assume that they do get all of the notifications before they make the third mailing.  Would that be an unreasonable assumption?


A
I think all of the assumptions thus far are unreasonable.


Q
But you just told us that you seem to have expertise upon mailing strategies.  You went on at some length about there is a whole wealth of literature about targeting mailings, what have you, and I'm asking you, is it a reasonable assumption that under this NSA agreement, which requires Capital One to correct and/or update their list within two days of receipt of the notification, and then also in the case of a corrected address, to use that in future mailings, is that now what the agreement requires?


A
That's my understanding, sir.


Q
All right.  Well, then assume that they are going to obey the rules of the agreement.  Why is it an absurd assumption to believe that they will have the notifications of these incorrect addresses in time to correct their third mailing, if not their second?


A
I didn't say that that was an absurd assumption.  I said what you were proffering was an absurd assumption.


Q
But that isn't an absurd assumption.  Right?


A
I don't know.  Maybe it will be the fourth,  Maybe it will be the fifth.  I don't know that there is any reason to believe that the second isn't going to happen and the third is, or that the third isn't going to happen and the fourth is.  There is no data that's been presented by anybody that would indicate what the pattern is of mailing by Capital One.


Q
Well, the only data that we have, to the extent that it's data, is the Postal Service's testimony in this case that Capital One promotes an address 5.6 times a year.  Isn't that correct?  Or you don't regard that as data in the record.


A
I thought that what the assumption was was that there is an average of 5.6 moves per year.


Q
No.


A
I'm sorry.  I think your statement is accurate.  I do consider that data.  What I don't consider to be valid is whether that's applicable to Cap One or not.


Q
Their testimony was it was Cap One that mailed each address 5.6 times a year, so --


A
I understand, but your assumption -- I'm sorry.  Go ahead.  Your assumption is that there would be even mailings throughout the year, and I'm saying I don't accept that assumption.  At least based upon the receipt of mail I get from Capital One, it appears to be highly targeted and concentrated in periods of time.


Q
But you also agreed that it would not be an absurd assumption to assume that, whatever their pattern, they would at least get these notifications by the time of their third mailing when they make 5.6.


A
I don't know.  I don't know whether that's a reasonable assumption relative to the fourth or the fifth or even the second.  I just don't know.  That assumes a series of facts that --


Q
But you do agree that if, indeed, Capital One gets all of those notifications either by the time of the second or third mailing, that there will be significant savings from the avoidance of repeat mailings for Capital One, if that happens.


A
If that were to happen, I do agree with that, sir.


Q
If you would look at your changing -- really one final question on this.  If you would look at your response to Postal Service Question 18(d) --


A
Did you say 18(d) as in "David"?


Q
"D" as in "David."


A
Thank you.


Q
In 18(d) you were asked to confirm that the relative changes in forwarding rate from NCOA processing every 160 days or every 60 days would have no correlation to the return rates, and you say confirmed that use of NCOA more or less frequently should not have an effect on a mailer's return rate, caderas paribus.  In other words, fewer forwards from NCOA, more frequent NCOA, will not mean that there will be fewer returns.


A
I think that the question is answered right there.


Q
Will more forwards mean that there will be more returns?


A
Well, the answer is I don't know.  If you look statistically at the average, the average first-class mail, one would say yeah.


Q
You just simply said that all things being equal that there is no correlation between --


A
-- the rate, not the absolute numbers.


Q
-- the rate and the number of returns.


A
The rate.  We know that there is a relationship of roughly 159 percent.  If you have 10,000 items at issue, that results in a certain absolute number.  If you move to 20,000, the absolute number gets larger, but the rate doesn't change.


Q
Yes, but presumably -- the question was, presumably you would have less frequent forwards depending upon whether you do NCOA 180 or every 60 days, which is what you were asked about in parts A and B, and then it just says, asks you to confirm that the relative changes in forwarding rate between 180- and 60-day NCOA, whatever those relative changes in forwarding rate are, would have no correlation to returns.  Is that correct?


A
To the return rate.  That's correct.


Q
Now, on page 12 of your testimony, you noted that Capital One's forwarding rate is likely to be higher than the average forwarding rate for first-class mail, and you say because its return rate is higher.  Correct?


A
Yes.  I speculate that there might be a correlation.


Q
But I thought you just told us that there is no correlation in forwarding rates and return rates.


A
Rates.


Q
I said forwarding rates and return rates.


A
Correct.


Q
Well, basically, what you've got here in this answer is that you've really made an assumption, haven't you, that the more forwards, the more returns, or the more returns, the more forwards?  You have made that assumption, have you not?


A
I say explicitly as an alternative estimate of forwards, one might assume that's the relationship because there certainly isn't any data to tell us about it.


Q
Okay.  Now, have you ever processed a mailing list against the NCOA data base, you, yourself?


A
No.


Q
So you're not an expert about NCOA processing, are you?


A
I am not an expert about NCOA processing.


Q
Okay.  If you'll look at your answer again to Capital One's Questions 25(a) and (b), --


A
If I will look again at what?


Q
Your answers to Capital One's Questions 25(a) and (b), and there you agree that mail that is forwarded, you say, does have an accurate address on it but that it just happens to be an old one.  Is that right?


A
I say that's my understanding.


Q
And so, forgetting percentages, but I take it, you agree that if a new address is known, the NCOA processing will provide the current address for an accurate but old address, at least to whatever percentage it turns out that the Postal Service now says is going to happen.  Originally, it was 25 percent of the case that they give you a new, correct address.  They have now today filed an answer putting in question the 25 percent.


A
I have not seen that, but okay.


Q
But in any event, the NCOA catches, then it simply updates and gives you a new, correct address.  Now, again, if you'll look at your answer to 26(b), you there say that the NCOA will not correct a deficient address.  Correct?


A
It's my understanding from the record in this case that if there is not an exact match, that's correct.  NCOA only does an exact correct.


Q
And back in your response to Question 25(c), you agreed that a major reason for mail that is returned to sender is that it has a deficient address.  Isn't that correct?


A
I think that's a reasonable characterization of what I said.


Q
And so forwarding is about getting corrected addresses for old addresses, not for deficient addresses.  Returns are a function of deficient addresses.  Isn't that correct?


A
As a general proposition, that's probably correct.  There are obviously certain circumstances in which, and the Postal Service, I should say, takes account of these, in which you may have a good address, but the person is no longer alive.  I don't know if I would call that a deficient address.


Q
Well, the deceased might.  Moving along, I would like to get to what you would call another aspect of forwarding, I believe, waiver of fees.  Somehow or other you were going to explain earlier why waiver of fees really was a forwarding issue.  Perhaps you will have that opportunity in the course of answering the next line of questions.



In responding to Capital One's Question 30(c) -- can you get that in front of you? -- in that question you were asked to explain why you had included waived electronic return fees in your calculation to test your financial impact of the NSA, the financial impact, and you state that "waived fees are lost revenues, and they must be considered separately from the costs, just as Witness Crum considered cost savings from electronic returns, revenue leakage, and additional contributions separately.  Now, is it not the case that there, in fact, are currently costs incurred for physical returns of Capital One's mail?


A
I assume there are, yeah.  It's certainly part of the justification of the Postal Service's, but whether they've used the right numbers or not, I don't know.


Q
But there is a cost, no question.


A
There is a cost to return mail.


Q
Is it not also the case that, according to you, at least, there may be a reduction in revenue from first-class mail that would have been paying the full rate but for the discount that they are giving?  In other words, they may get a discount on mail that would otherwise materialize anyway, so that's a revenue consequence, a real one.  Is that correct?


A
Let me make sure I understand your question.  Are you asking me do you lose revenue when you discount rates?


Q
Yes.  That's something that's real.  That would be an actual loss of revenue, would it not?


A
I think the NSA includes a loss of revenue.


Q
From what they are receiving, yes, the Postal Service is currently receiving full postage from Capital One, and you would argue that under the NSA for some of that mail they will no longer be getting full postage, so that's a real revenue effect, is it not?


A
I don't know that I would argue that.  I would say that's part and parcel to what the submission is.


Q
Now, is there any revenue currently being received by the Postal Service from Capital One for electronic address corrections?


A
I don't know.  I believe the answer to that is no, but I don't know.


Q
If the record shows that they are not currently paying any revenues to the Postal Service for electronic address corrections, please explain how the continued lack of revenue from those fees would be a financial consequence of the deal?  I'm not getting the money now.


A
Okay.  It's my understanding, sir, that the record states that soon EACS customers will be charged 20 cents.  This is a proffered three-year deal.  Therefore, when other customers start getting charged the 20 cents, if, in fact, Capital One receives that service for free, that is lost revenue.


Q
It's only lost revenue of Cap One were to elect to pay for that service.  Correct?


A
And?


Q
Well, Capital One, the record will disclose, or I ask you to assume that the record so discloses, will not pay for address- correction fees, electronic address-correction fees now, and I'm asking you to assume the record shows this, as hardly anyone does, and the record will also disclose that.  Assume that the record so does disclose that not only is Capital One not doing that at all, and assume that Capital One will continue to refuse to do that in the future, NSA or no, then how can there be a loss of revenue from Capital One if the Postal Service is currently not receiving those fees and in the future would not be receiving such fees from Capital One?



MR. BAKER:  Could the question be clarified to include whether or not Capital One would be receiving electronic notifications in the future under the assumption stated?



BY MR. MAY:  


Q
The assumption is that Capital One, if it has to pay for electronic address correction, just as now, they will not pay for it; and, therefore, they won't get it.


A
And does the question also assume that other customers are going to start being charged for it at 20 cents each?


Q
Other customers are already being charged for it if they get the service, and no one is using it.  I'm asking you to assume that's what the record shows, that hardly anybody is paying those fees right now, and despite the Postal Service's high hopes for the future, at least my client has no intention of paying for them in the future, NSA or no NSA, because right now, and in the absence of an NSA in the future, Capital One will get the information that this address is no good for free.  Why should they pay?  Explain that.


A
It makes no sense to me that they would pay for a service that's given to them for free, if that's an option.  My belief is that they should pay for it if they receive the service.


Q
Well, the service they are currently receiving, as is every first-class mailer, a free physical return of their undeliverable mail, and there is no plan to change that for the future.


A
I said right up front in my testimony, I thought Capital One got a good deal on this.  I just am not sure about the Postal Service.


Q
But you still haven't explained how the Postal Service can be shown to have lost revenue from fees that they are not collecting now and, according to my client, never intend to pay under any circumstances.


A
I think any analysis in which a service is provided for free has an opportunity cost associated with it.  In this case, that opportunity cost is foregone revenue, and it should be included in.  It may be part of the deal.


Q
Well, it may be part of the value to Capital One of the deal, but you still haven't explained how it's a revenue consequence of the deal because there is no money being lost by the Postal Service because of this deal with Capital One.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I object because I believe the witness did answer the question.  He said there was an opportunity cost of the loss of the foregone revenue when a new service is being provided.



BY MR. MAY:  


Q
But what is the opportunity cost here?


A
Twenty cents per EACS.


Q
How is it an opportunity when, indeed, the uncontroverted testimony is that Capital One will not pay this fee?  There is no opportunity to the Postal Service, according to this record, for them to ever collect such a fee from Capital One.  So what opportunity is being foregone?


A
The fact that a customer doesn't pay doesn't mean that it doesn't cost the Postal Service something.


Q
How does it cost the Postal Service anything?  Does it cost it anything now that Capital One is foregoing paying 20 cents to get address-correction service?  Is it costing the Postal Service anything today?


A
Absolutely.


Q
What's it costing them?


A
Well, according to the record, 20 cents an EACS.


Q
Today?


A
Absolutely, in foregone revenue.


Q
Then, indeed, since no one in first-class mail appears to be using it, the Postal Service must be losing billions, according to you, billions --


A
I think the Postal Service is losing --


Q
-- of dollars in opportunity costs because first-class mailers have chosen not to pay the 20-cent address-correction fee.


A
How they decide to account for it is not the subject of my testimony.  I'm simply telling you that in the analysis of this proposed NSA, it ought to be considered.


Q
Are you saying that the Postal Service accounting reports and the reports to this Commission should in the future reflect on its books the fact that 50 million Americans who use first-class mail have elected not to use and pay them 20 cents for an address-correction fee and multiplied by the many, many billions of pieces of first-class mail for which a 20-cent, first-class correction fee could be collected, the sum of losses in the billions in opportunity costs, are you saying the Postal Service should take account of that and report that to anybody, the public, the Commission?



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm not sure that accurately reflected what the witness said, but I think I heard the question include should they be reporting as lost revenue when people are not accepting EACS, so is the question including that?



MR. MAY:  That's right.  No.  The witness, I believe -- correct me if I'm wrong -- you testified that there is currently a cost to the Postal Service from the fact that Capital One chooses not to use the address-correction service and pay a 20-cents fee for corrections.  You say that's a cost to the Postal Service.  My question is, well, if it's a cost to the Postal Service because Capital One doesn't use it, is it also a cost to the service for the fact that hardly anyone in first-class mail uses it; and, therefore, at a 20-cent-per-piece rate, it would be in the billions?  Is that what you're saying?


A
Well, if that's what I said, I spoke incorrectly.  To the extent that a customer, such as Cap One, is receiving the service, it is costing the Postal Service money, yes.


Q
Well, they are not receiving the service now, are they?


A
And if they do receive the service, they should be charged 20 cents, just like every other customer should be charged 20 cents.


Q
Well, I assume you would also argue that if they use the service now, they should be charged 20 cents.


A
Yes, I would.


Q
But they choose not to use it now, and they intend not to use it in the future if they have to pay for it, so I fail to see what lost revenue the Postal Service is experiencing.


A
If the Postal Service provides EACS, which I understand is part of the proposed NSA, and it costs 20 cents per EACS, that ought to be considered as part of the evaluation of the total financial impact of this proposed NSA.  It's very straightforward.


Q
Well, indeed, it costs them 6.6 cents, and everyone concedes that that 6.6 cents per piece should be charged to the deal.  You're, on the other hand, claiming that the Postal Service should also charge to the deal a loss of revenues from fees that presumably would otherwise be received, but if they would not otherwise be received, how can there be a loss of revenue?


A
I think I've answered that question at least four times.  You know, I can't help it if you don't understand it.


Q
You choose not to further elaborate on why a fee the Postal Service will never receive is nevertheless a revenue loss.


A
I believe, and I'll try this one more time, sir, that if the Postal Service is going to give Cap One that service, whether or not Cap One wants that service or would pay for it in the future, if, in fact, Cap One receives that service, it is a cost that should be factored into the consideration of this NSA.


Q
Is it a cost or a revenue loss?


A
I've dealt with it as a revenue loss.


Q
We know there is a cost.  Right?


A
The entire basis of this NSA appears to be a cost justification.


Q
Well, the cost is 6.6 cents, the cost, but you say, in addition to that, you want to charge the difference between the 6.6 cents and the 20 cents fee, you also want to charge that as -- I think you call it a financial consequence.


A
I think you need to consider that as a financial consequence.  That's correct.


Q
Now, if you would refer to your response to Capital One's Question 19, in that question we referenced your testimony on page six, which asserted that the volume penalty under the Cap One NSA, that they would have to pay a million-dollar penalty for failing to achieve 750 million pieces of first-class mail as a threshold.  You say in your testimony that that was set so low as to be a meaningless penalty, and so we asked you in this question whether it could not be the case at Capital One, while remaining quite healthy and viable, could still divert all of its first-class mail to standard-class solicitations and make the 750-million-piece threshold a very real and very meaningful guarantee and $1 million penalty, and your response was that you were not privy to Capital One's proprietary information and, therefore, couldn't confirm or rebut that.



And so what I would like is to answer the question, which is simply this:  Why do you need any proprietary information about Capital One to answer a hypothetical question?  And that question, again, is this:  You stated that a 750-million-piece threshold would only come into play if something much more serious than declining first-class volumes were afflicting Capital One.  And, again, we asked you whether or not it could be that Capital One could be quite healthy financially and viable and still divert all of its first-class mail to standard mail.  Now, can you answer that question, or if you can't, tell me what proprietary information you need In order to answer that question?


A
That question, again, is?


Q
Couldn't Capital One still be totally financially viable and healthy and still divert all of its first-class mailings to standard mail?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, if you'll look at your answer to Question 20 --


A
Capital One?


Q
Excuse me.  Capital One.  In that question, we ask you about your testimony on page six, where you said that it was conceivable that some mailers look to the Capital One NSA and see "engaging in high-cost behavior as a way to get a better deal with the Postal Service."  We asked you to explain how it would make economic sense to a mailer to deliberately send you AA mail so that a mailer might receive free address corrections.  Your response was that nowhere in your testimony do you say that mailers would deliberately send you AA mail.  If that's so, then please explain what you meant by "engaging in high-cost behavior as a way to get a better deal with the Postal Service."  What did you mean by that?


A
Cap One has an extraordinarily high return rate relative to the first-class mail average.  It seems to be extracting a wonderful deal from the Postal Service here.  That is the wrong price signal for the Postal Service to be sending to the mailing community in general.


Q
What do you mean exactly by "engaging in high-cost behavior as a way to get a better deal"?  What high-cost behavior is it you say that they would be engaging in?


A
They, Cap One, or they, other mailers?


Q
Other mailers.


A
Oh, I'm not speculating about other mailers.  I'm telling you that Cap One is engaging in high-cost behavior and being rewarded.


Q
No.  You, indeed, speculated about other mailers.  I'll quote your testimony directly.  You said it was conceivable that some mailers --


A
-- will look to this particular NSA --


Q
So you are speculating about other mailers, are you not?


A
It is conceivable that other mailers could see that Cap One has been rewarded for high-cost behavior and think that that is the reason that Cap One is being rewarded.


Q
Well, they would see that engaging in high-cost behavior is a way to get rewarded.  What is the high-cost behavior either they would engage in, you're afraid of, or what is the high-cost behavior that Capital One is engaging in?


A
A 9.6 percent return rate.


Q
And they have a choice about engaging in that?


A
I don't know, but I will tell you yes.


Q
What's their choice?


A
To change their mailing practices.


Q
To switch from first class to standard?


A
That might be one.


Q
Is that a profitable choice for the Postal Service to have them make?


A
I don't know.  It depends on how much they shift.


Q
Suppose they shifted at all.  Wouldn't they have to shift all of it to avoid that high return?


A
Yes, yes.


Q
So your answer is for them to take all of this first-class mail and switch it to standard mail as the way to fix their high return rate.


A
No.  I'm saying that is a way to fix their high return rate.  You're the one who said by shifting it from first class.  I would suggest that they might have different mailing practices.  I don't know what their algorithm is.  I don't know what their business practice is.  It's not been revealed in this.


Q
You're not suggesting that they are deliberately mailing to addresses they know are undeliverable, are you?


A
I don't think they care, if you want my personal opinion.


Q
Well, we don't want your personal opinion.  You're supposedly an expert witness.  Does that belief form the basis of your testimony?


A
I don't believe that they are deliberately engaging in high-cost behavior in order to get this NSA.


Q
Now, you speculated that some mailers would see this as a way for them to engage in high-cost behavior and get a good deal.  So, again, I ask you, what high-cost behavior do you think it's going to lead other mailers to engage in?


A
Asked and answered.


Q
No.  You haven't asked what high-cost behavior other mailers might engage in in order to get a deal.


A
Well, at least one example is a high return rate.


Q
So that would be deliberate.  Mailers would deliberately send undeliverable mail so they could get a deal.


A
I don't think I said deliberately.


Q
Well, then what does it mean that mailers would see engaging in high-cost behavior?  That sounds like something that's intentional, or did you just misspeak?


A
No, no.  I think that there is a reasonable perception that could be gathered from this that Cap One is being rewarded for having a high return rate.


Q
But you talked about other mailers being led into that same behavior.  That's what your testimony was.  Now, maybe you didn't intend to say that.


A
It's conceivable that some could do that.


Q
That some people would say, "Gee, I'm going to mail some undeliverable mail so I can get a deal"?


A
I didn't say that.


Q
But you say it's a knowing, intentional behavior of the other mailers.


A
I didn't say that either.  That's a gross mischaracterization.


Q
Well, what does it mean that somebody will be led to engage in something?  That means a choice, doesn't it?  They choose to engage in this behavior so they can get a deal.


A
Or not to do certain things.


Q
To get a deal.  What is the "not"?


A
Well, good address hygiene.


Q
I'm going to ask you about that, the very next question.  On page six of your testimony, you imply that Capital One has poor address hygiene, and you state there:  "Mailers that engage in better address hygiene do not get a discount."  Do you see that?


A
I'm not with you yet, sir.


Q
Page six of your testimony.


A
I'm on page six.  I just haven't gotten to where you are.


Q
You say that mailers that engage in better address hygiene do not get a discount.


A
Yes, the opening sentence in that paragraph.


Q
Okay.  Now, in your response to Capital One's Question 8, you conceded that you had performed no analyses of any other mailers to compare their hygiene practices with Capital One, your defense of your statement being simply that Capital One appears to have a very high return rate compared to others, but you made no analyses of any other mailer's hygiene practices.  Isn't that what your answer was?


A
No, but COS appears to have a very high return rate compared to --


Q
And that's your defense of saying that other mailers engage in better address hygiene than Capital One.


A
Well, I don't see any other mailers being offered this NSA.


Q
Do you know of a single mailer that you can testify to on the basis of your personal knowledge that has better address hygiene than Capital One?


A
Mailers being bulk mailers?


Q
Yes.  Mailers who would use address-correction service and who would use NCOA and who are required to use NCOA.


A
No.


Q
So you've accused them of not having better hygiene practices, and, in fact, you can't even name one single bulk mailer, first-class mailer, that you know has better hygiene practice, can you?


A
No.


Q
Isn't it the case that theoretically a mailer could have a 100-percent delivery rate without engaging in any of the established address hygiene practices?


A
I don't know.


Q
Theoretically, it's possible, isn't it?


A
I don't know.


Q
You don't know that it's theoretically possible.


A
I guess anything is possible, if that's what you're asking.


Q
Not anything is possible, but isn't it possible that I could have a list of a thousand names, and every address is correct on it, and I don't send it to NCOA, and I don't do anything else, but isn't it possible that every address is correct?


A
I have a list of a thousand addresses, and they are all right.


Q
So it is theoretically possible that without engaging in any address hygiene practice you could do that.


A
Yeah, but I'm not comparable to Cap One, I don't think.


Q
Isn't it also the case that, as a matter of fact, a mailer that engages in the highest level of established address hygiene practices could have, conversely, a very high return rate?


A
Well, I think the answer to that is theoretically, yeah.



MR. MAY:  Thank you.  That's all, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Ms. McKenzie, due to the hour, I think maybe we ought to break for lunch at this point.



MR. REITER:  On behalf of the Postal Service, this is Scott Reiter, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, I'm sorry.



MR. REITER:  I would always agree with you that we should break.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We need to relax after that Mr. Mays' amazing cross-examine.  All right.  Why don't we come back about ten-after-one?



(Whereupon, at 12:02 p.m., a luncheon recess was taken.)
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A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N

(1:11 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good afternoon.  I think Mr. May has completed his cross-examine -- oh, no.



MR. MAY:  I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  The way you went for the microphone, I thought you had something else.



MR. MAY:  It's an instinct.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Reiter?



MR. REITER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. REITER:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Kent.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
Following Mr. Mays' thorough and penetrating cross-examination, I have just a few questions left for you, and usually it's my witness on the receiving end of that, so I'm sympathetic.


A
Thank you.


Q
Your estimate is that Capital One has a higher-than-average forwarding rate.  Is that correct?


A
I speculate that that's possible if the same relationship between Cap One's forwards and returns exists as with the average first-class mailer.  I don't know that.  It's just a speculation.


Q
And do you know what that rate is for the average first-class mailer?


A
I believe it's 159 percent of returns, which would, if you applied that 159 to the 9.6, would give you something on the order of, like, 15.3 percent.


Q
Now, in general, a forwarding rate would be the rate at which first-class mail is forwarded from one address to another.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And the Postal Service forwards first-class mail when it has a change of address order on file.  That's also correct?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
And could you conclude that a mailer that has a higher-than-average forwarding rate mails to more addresses with a change-of-address order on file than does the average first-class mailer?


A
Do you mean in terms of the absolute number?


Q
Looking at average forwarding rates.  Let me ask you again.  Would you conclude that a mailer that has a higher-than-average forwarding rate mails to more addresses with a change-of-address order on file than the average first-class mailer?



MR. BAKER:  Could the counsel define "forwarding rate" in terms of addresses, or is it in terms of pieces?



MR. REITER:  Either way.



THE WITNESS:  I think that that's possible, although I'm not sure that that's -- if one assumes that there was a linear relationship, the answer would be yeah.



BY MR. REITER:  


Q
And if we're talking about looking at addresses as opposed to pieces, that would be your answer then?


A
I thought that the answer was addresses.


Q
I believe you stated earlier, and I would appreciate it if you would clarify this, that Capital One has its own address lists and then also lists that it purchases from vendors.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  My recollection was, and that was the circumstance in which I couldn't remember who the Capital One witness was, the statement was made that when changes of addresses came to Cap One, they updated their own list but didn't update third-party lists.


Q
So you did state, did you not, that Capital One does not process the lists from vendors through NCOA?


A
That was my understanding, but I don't know.


Q
Would you look at your answer to Postal Service Interrogatory 18(c), please?


A
I'm sorry.  The number again?


Q
18(c).


A
I'm having a little trouble hearing you, sir.


Q
Sorry.  18(c).


A
I have that.


Q
And there we asked you to confirm that the average first-class mailer does not use NCOA, and you said you couldn't confirm because you did not know the definition of an average first-class mailer.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Now, let's change that slightly and focus on a single-piece mailer, somebody who pays 37 cents a piece for all of their mail and doesn't do any presortation of bar coding.


A
Like me?


Q
Yes.  Sure.  Like you.  But let's assume that your list has a 9.6 percent return rate.  What would you then conclude is the forwarding rate for that mail?


A
Well, I would speculate that if it's at the same relationship as the average first-class mailer, it's 15.3 percent.


Q
Now, if the same mailer decides to presort and bar code and uses NCOA every 180 days to qualify for the automation rates, assume that the return rate is still 9.6 percent, what would the forwarding rate then be?


A
I don't know.


Q
And would that forwarding rate change if the NCOA processing was done more often than every 180 days?


A
Presumably.


Q
And in which direction would it change?


A
Presumably, it would go downward.  I found that, I confess, sir, that interrogatory somewhat confusing, so I hope I answered it right.  Since the entire NSA seems to be predicated on the notion that Cap One is an average, first-class mailer, you asked me to confirm that the average, first-class mailer doesn't use NCOA, which Cap One does.


Q
I think you've responded to my question.  Earlier, with Mr. May, you made some comments regarding targeted mailing strategies and the credit card industry.  I just wanted to clarify.  You did say that you are not an expert in those fields.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
But you did say that you're an expert on railway transportation, I believe.


A
I'm not sure I said that.  I think I did say I was an expert on contracting and the general concept of NSAs.  I also happen to be an expert, by the way, in railway transportation.


Q
Now, your expertise on contracting and NSAs; is that within the railway industry, by and large?


A
By and large, but it also includes some electric utility work as well as work in the communications industry.


Q
Have you testified in those areas?


A
In the electric power?


Q
Or telecommunications, yes.


A
Well, I have testified in the telecommunications industry.


Q
Is that listed in your C.V. that you provided us?


A
I don't know.  I could check.


Q
That's all right.  You don't have to do that now.


A
Okay.


Q
The record will speak for itself in that regard.  I would like to focus on the railway industry.  I take it, that's where the bulk of your work is.


A
That's correct.


Q
Where you do have a contractor in NSA for railway transportation, what's the typical number of origin points that would be covered by that contract?


A
It really varies, sir, and it has a tendency to vary on a commodity-specific basis, and I use the broadest definition of "commodity" there.  If it's, for example, something like coal, it may encompass as many as 50 or 60 origins.  In the East, it's not unusual for electric utilities to buy coal from, let's say, multiple-origin mines within central Appalachia, which would encompass sort of western West Virginia, the bulk of Kentucky, and some of Tennessee.


Q
And that would all be covered in one contract possibly.


A
Usually.


Q
What would the typical number of destination points be of those contracts?


A
In the East, I would say probably three or four, and in the western United States, where coal is acquired out of the river basin, it's usually on a unique-destination basis, and then there is often what I would refer to on sort of a shorthand basis is called an umbrella contract, where you may have a utility holding company that's got five or six utilities, and each of those utilities has five or six plants.


Q
Now, do those contracts cover just the railway transportation costs?  There is no cost for getting the coal or the commodity to the final destination beyond the railroad, is there?


A
That also varies.  It is not unusual for utilities that are located along waterways to acquire coal that is a combination movement of rail from origin to a barge terminal, for example, along the Mississippi or Ohio River and then include a barge transportation move to the destination.  And also, in the East, it's not unusual for -- well, it doesn't happen a whole lot, but there are certain mine-loading facilities.  The East is different from the West in that quite often you don't have a tipple located directly at the mine, and you have to truck from the mine origin to the tipple or to a series of tipples if they want to have competition between two railroads like Norfolk Southern and CSX do.


Q
And is that additional transportation, whether water or truck, included in the contract, or is it separate?


A
It can be either way.


Q
What's typical?


A
I'm not sure there is a typical.  I'll give you another example.  Railroads very often, and may, in fact, even with the Postal Service, have contracts involving the intermodal transportation, in other words, moving container loads of a commodity on a flat car or on a double-stack on a well car, and there are lots and lots of different service plans that range from the railroad providing the origin from the customer dock to the destination customer dock or from the origin customer dock to the railhead but then turning it over at the destination railhead to a private.  There are all sorts of combinations.


Q
But it's mainly transportation costs that would be involved in these contracts.  Is that right?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
What other commodities are typically involved in the contracts that you work on other than coal?


A
Grain.  Coal and grain are both considered bulk commodities.  I do assist my clients with intermodal movements and with what are considered to be high-value-merchandise movements, and those could involve things such as automotive parts and accessories.


Q
Now, the products such as coal or grain, when you look at the costs for those, I take it by your earlier remark that you don't have to measure or count each lump of coal or grain of corn or whatever.


A
That's correct.


Q
Although they may vary in size.


A
Well, --


Q
I guess that's a question.  Do they vary in size?


A
Yeah.  Normally, they are, in the case of coal, ground to a certain level, and the variable that you would be reaching for there, I think, would be called the weight.  So it becomes a weight measurement as opposed to a size measurement.  Now, I will tell you that the weight becomes important depending upon the type of freight car that's used, and in the case of coal you can have a 100-ton steel car or a 130-pound aluminum car.


Q
Except at that bulk level there is no piece measurement of those commodities.


A
No.  The piece measurement becomes in the number of cars and the number of locomotives that are used.


Q
Right, at that bulk level.


A
That's correct.


Q
Now, these contracts or NSAs in the railway industry; are they subject to any kind of regulatory review before they go into effect?


A
No, they are not.  Since 1980, when Congress deregulated the rail industry, a willing buyer and a willing seller can enter a contract.  You are required, however, to file the general parameters of that contract with what is known as the Surface Transportation Board, which is the successor agency to the Interstate Commerce Commission.


Q
But there is no regulatory review before they go into effect so that the parties are free to --


A
That's correct.


Q
Would you take a look again at your Table 1 in your testimony  at page 10 and also your response to Cap One Interrogatory 10, specifically, the attachment to that?


A
Just so I'm right, I'm looking at Table 1 on page 10 of the testimony and the interrogatory response to Cap 110?


Q
That's correct.


A
Yes, sir.  I have it.


Q
Specifically, the first page of the attachment.  Now, looking at your Table 1, I take it that the differences, as you increase them from zero to 35, are attributable, if I heard you correctly earlier, entirely to mail-stream processing.  Is that right?  And I get to that conclusion by recollecting that you told Mr. May that the carrier-preparation and the clerk-handling costs did not change.  Am I correct in that, that they were the same on page 1 and page 2 of those attachments?


A
I guess you could infer that from what I said.


Q
Okay.


A
What Table 1 actually did was to look, as you know, at row 1 being the figures that are essentially presented in the NSA, and it looked at the sensitivities of the net contribution at a series of different levels.  So rather than deriving from left to right, it actually went from right to left and said, you know, okay, at the $8 million level, what kind of a percentage reduction would you see?  And obviously the answer is zero; that's a given.  If it were around $5 million, you would come out with roughly 10 percent.  If you have a break-even, how close do you come at a whole number?  Minus 24 percent, and it was derived that way.


Q
Okay.


A
So there wasn't any explicit assumption relative to which components of the physical return were to be changed.


Q
So you didn't make those initially, but I do want to follow up on your discussion earlier.  I believe I'm correct in remembering that before and after, you agreed there was no change in the carrier or the clerk costs.  Is that right?


A
That's my recollection, you know, and I could look real quickly, but --


Q
Please do.


A
On page 1 of Library Reference 1, Mr. May read four items -- carrier preparation, clerk handling, CFS processing, and mail-stream processing -- and I agreed with him that under the electronic only the carrier prep and the clerk handling, and he said, Aren't they the same?  I said the numbers were.


Q
Okay.  So can you conclude from that that the cost differences are primarily based on changes in mail-stream processing costs?


A
On the order of big numbers, absolutely, because the mail-stream processing is 30 cents of the remaining 35 or whatever.


Q
Okay.  Back to your Table 1, as we go from zero to minus 35 percent, we're going from .535 to .350, and that difference is about 18 cents.  Would you agree?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, if you look at page 1 of the library reference, at the mail-stream processing costs per piece, the number there is 29.95.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
So is it your contention that at the level of a 35 percent difference, all that's left in mail-stream processing costs is about 12 cents, or about 30 minus about 18?


A
Well, it would be my contention that the CFS processing and the mail-stream processing --


Q
Yes, but the CFS is small, so I put that aside, but I would agree with you.


A
Yeah.


Q
So you would be left with about 12 cents, then.


A
If you made the assumption that it all came out of mail-stream processing, that's correct.


Q
So do you disagree with that assumption?  I thought we agreed earlier that that was a logical assumption or a logical conclusion.


A
It is a logical conclusion.  I don't know if it's accurate or not in the real-world measurement.


Q
It's accurate based on these figures, though.


A
Absolutely.


Q
So you would agree that in order to reach the level on your chart of a minus-35-percent difference, there would have to be a reduction in mail-stream processing costs of about two-thirds.  Is that right?  Again, I'm going from about 30 to about 12.


A
About two-thirds, yeah.


Q
That's all I have on those.



You had a discussion with Mr. May earlier about other mailers seeing high-cost behavior.  Do you recall that discussion?


A
Yes.  I think you're referring to the last set of discussions that Mr. May and I had this morning.


Q
Yes.  I don't recall whether you answered this question or not.  I think you didn't, so let me know if I'm wrong.  Were you able to state specifically what kind of high-cost behavior you thought these other mailers might engage in in order to encourage the Postal Service to give them some kind of better deal?


A
Could you ask me that question again, please?


Q
Sure.  What specific high-cost behaviors do you believe might be engaged in by other mailers who see this particular NSA in order to encourage the Postal Service to give them a better deal on their postage or whatever than they have today?


A
Okay.  Well, I confess that I think I maybe got Mr. May and myself wrapped around the axle during that discussion, so let me try and clarify.


Q
Okay.


A
My statement there was, as I said, I know at least at one point during our lengthy discussion sending the wrong price signals, in my opinion, to other mailers, and Mr. May kept trying to impute that that was deliberate high-cost behavior by other mailers, and that's not what I intend by that statement.  I, obviously, have never been involved in working for the Postal Service and negotiating with customers, but I can tell you, in the other industries that I work in, it's not unusual when you have a longstanding relationship between a supplier and a consumer, and the consumer is doing something that is resulting in difficulty for the supplier -- in the case of Cap One, I know that that's a high return rate.  Maybe in the case of another customer he is mailing in the wrong place, or he is mailing in a place that's less efficient from the Postal Service perspective, or he is doing something to his mail, putting rubber bands around it, that's causing it to crinkle up, and it can't go through a machine, and I would assume that the Postal Service, like most businesses, would go to the customer and say, Hey, is there something you can do to fix this problem to make it easier for me?  And, hopefully, the customer says, Yeah, I can do this, or I can do this, or I can do this.



I wasn't party to the NSA negotiations between Cap One and the Postal Service.  I don't know what happened, but one could certainly envision the Postal Service coming to Cap One and saying, "You guys have a 9.6 percent return rate.  What can we do to fix this?"  And I could envision Cap One saying, "Give me a rate reduction."  And that's the wrong signal, and that's what I meant by, you know, encouraging or perhaps other mailers envisioning -- you know, I can see the Postal Service now going to the next problem customer or customer with a problem and saying, "Hey, do this," and them saying, "Why should I do that for you?  Give me a rate reduction."


Q
Let me take one of your examples.  A mailer preparing its mail -- I think you used the example of rubber bands crinkling up.  We'll just go with that.  I realize that you're not an expert on postal operations, and I'm not really either.


A
I picked that example because for a long time I was the president of my local swim club in Northern Virginia, and we had to do these mailings.  We put these little stickers on.


Q
Newsletters.


A
We put rubber bands on the things, and I can imagine what a mess that was for you guys.


Q
Well, let's follow that.  Was that a mess just for us or --


A
I just imagine it was.


Q
Yes.  I'll accept that, and I guess where I want to go with it is maybe that affected the condition of your mail when it was delivered.  Maybe it affected our ability to keep your mail intact and eventually deliver it.  So the point there is that if the Postal Service comes back to you and says, "Hey, Mailer, don't put the rubber bands that way because half of your stuff is not getting there," are you going to need any additional inducement other than the fact that you paid 37 cents per piece to get them there to want to get them there next time?


A
I certainly wouldn't, but I can't speak for anybody else, and I certainly --


Q
I'm sorry.  Go ahead.


A
But I do perceive that, you know, Cap One appears to be getting a discount here that has no relationship in any way, shape, or form to the proffered cost reductions that are in the NSA.


Q
I still want to come back to your statement about some mailers may see this, and you said, at least for yourself, your prime motivation in that instance would be to get your mail delivered for what you paid.


A
That's correct.


Q
Can you think of an example where the cost to the Postal Service of mailer behavior that is not ideal would be something that the mailer would continue to do?  In other words, it would have no adverse effect on the mailer as well as the Postal Service.


A
I'm not really sure I understand the question.


Q
Okay.  Let me try it this way.  In the example that you came up and that I pursued, the Postal Service comes back to you and says, "Your mail is getting messed up.  You might want to consider fixing it."  That's to your benefit, and you'll do it even if we don't do anything for you.


A
Yes.


Q
Are you saying that you can imagine situations where the mailer's behavior would have no effect on the quality of service the mailer is attempting to buy such that it wouldn't want to comply with the Postal Service's request?


A
No, sir.  I don't think that's what I'm saying.  I'm just saying that in this circumstance it seems to me to be sending the wrong price signal.


Q
But your statement wasn't some mailers might see this and engage in high-cost behavior, and I'm just trying to figure out what that high-cost behavior might be.


A
Well, maybe I should say "continue engaging in high-cost behavior."


Q
And, again, following up on what we just discussed, what kind of high-cost behavior would a mailer want to continue to engage in that wouldn't come back to hurt itself, either through not getting its mail delivered or higher rates in the future or some other benefit that it would get without the need for a contract with the Postal Service and NSA?


A
I'm with you on the question.


Q
Do you have any examples of that?


A
I don't have any examples.



MR. REITER:  Thank you.  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Reiter.  Is there any follow-up questions?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



MR. HAMMOND:  I have a couple.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Hammond.



MR. HAMMOND:  Mr. Kent, during your cross-examine by counsel for Capital One earlier today, you were asked about your views on the kind of analysis that should be performed to support a contemplated negotiated service agreement, and, of course, these kinds of agreements are new territory for this Commission.  We haven't had one before.  So I would just like to know, based upon your experience with NSAs in other regulatory settings, if you could answer some general questions about what you regard as generally accepted practice in designing an NSA, just generalized.



Can you tell me, do NSAs commonly contain volume or revenue guarantees by the potential customers?



THE WITNESS:  As a general proposition in the rail industry, the answer is yes.  In the communication industry, there is often a financial guarantee that's not related to volume, and that is because in the transportation industry, sir, there is almost always some sort of a contract by the utility and its suppliers of coal which contain volume commitments.



MR. HAMMOND:  Okay.  Well, I guess maybe the way I should say it is what is the purpose of such guarantees?



THE WITNESS:  From the perspective of the rail industry or the provider, the carrier, it often is required to make a capital investment or to realign its priorities in such a way that it guarantees a level of service, and it needs to know -- the concept of a network industry is that you have a capacity issue, and how do I manage that capacity to the best of my ability?



MR. HAMMOND:  Now, assuming that a potential agreement doesn't contain those guarantees, then in what way could a carrier reasonably assure itself that a proposed agreement would be financially viable?



THE WITNESS:  There are usually very steep financial penalties for not fulfilling the contracts.



MR. HAMMOND:  That's the only questions I had, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hammond.  Mr. Baker, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. BAKER:  Five minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Five minutes, it is.  We'll come back at ten-minutes-of-two.



(Whereupon, at 1:42 p.m., a brief recess was taken.)



MR. BAKER:  We have no re-direct, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Kent, without re-direct, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, sir.


(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That completes our business for today, and this hearing is adjourned until 9:30 a.m. in the morning, when we will hear testimony from Mr. Callow and Mr. Smith of OCA.  Thank you and have a good afternoon.

//



(Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to be reconvened at 9:30 a.m. on Thursday, February 6, 2003.)
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